Subject Centre for Languages, Linguistics and Area Studies

Partnership and Development Group

Meeting Tuesday 1 May 2007
University of Southampton, Avenue Campus

Present: Mike Kelly (MK - chair), Paula Davis (PD - minutes), Anne Davidson-Lund (ADL), Alison Dickens (AD), David Newton (DN), Vicky Wright (VW)
Apologies: Isabella Moore (IM)
ADL explained the reasons for IM’s absence.  The negotiations with DfES over next year’s budget has resulted in a difficult settlement in which some activities will have to be reduced with some staff losses. The DfES have confirmed they will fund CILT’s relocation within London to one premises.      

1) Minutes of last meeting and matters arising

These were accepted as a true record of proceedings.
2) Areas of joint activity

Engaging with employers

This is a key theme for the Academy and for CILT.  
ADL reported that the implementation group referred to in the minutes of the last meeting is the Employers Advisory Group, which grew out of the RLN project steering group.  It advises on all aspects of CILT’s work with the employer community, both public and private.  Peter Thompson is the new chairman of the group and it has been reconvened, not only to advise on CILT’s work but also to act as a conduit to those employers who remain to be convinced about the value of languages.  The group includes RLN chairmen, policy staff from the CBI, the Institute of Directors, the Small Business Council, GCHQ, the Foreign & Commonwealth Office, and the Sector Skills Councils, and it hopes to include multinationals in future.  Dearing makes reference to the DfES remaining in contact with employers and the Employers Advisory Group is keen to be the conduit for this.  It can also be exploited for Academy purposes.  The Sector Skills Development Agency is restructuring and has not yet issued CILT’s contract for the next phase of the language skills assessment work.

ADL thought that 14-19 Diplomas are unlikely to be affected by DfES budget cuts.  It is difficult to find out exactly who has been awarded funding but a consortium led by the College of North East London has been given the go-ahead to offer a construction diploma.  The QCA’s Languages in the Diplomas Group has produced a draft report.  The Travel and Tourism Group may include languages in principle learning.  CILT is working hard to promote alternative language qualifications and schools are eager to find out about this.

MK reported that HE engagement with employers is intensifying.  There is currently a call for bids for additional student numbers for particular programmes, where a nominated employer will provide 50% of the funding.  At Southampton, the most obvious area of potential funding is for NHS programmes.  Language related programmes are probably too small to attract funding but the Subject Centre and CILT will consider how Routes into Languages regional consortia and national networks and Language Based Area Studies groups might be involved in making a collective bid.
Action: MK to look at timescales for this year and pass info onto VW and ADL 

Routes into Languages
MK reported that the Programme is at the key stage of allocating funding.  One of the main reasons for the delay is the issue of ‘purdah’, i.e. delaying an announcement until after the local elections in case it favours a political interest!  Successful bidders will be notified in the next few days and some national networks will be invited to present on 18 May.  The first tranche of four regional consortia will be announced and a new call for bids for the remaining five consortia will be issued.  There is only guaranteed funding for one year for these additional consortia and no official announcement has been made yet.  The extra consortia will require additional capacity in terms of coordination. A decision has also been made on the successful bidder for the international events project.  VW suggested that it would be useful to map existing activity from all the submitted bids.   
Action: PD to suggest that Heather McGuiness contact bidders by email after the letter has gone in the post
The Subject Centre is moving to an adjoining building with room for expansion.  Routes into Languages and Comenius South East will also be located in the new space.  

European issues

The Subject Centre has submitted a bid for a Socrates Erasmus Lifelong Learning Programme Network for Quality in Languages (LANQUA).  The aim of the network is to establish benchmark statements on languages across Europe.  The Subject Centre is also coordinating the Socrates Lingua Language Café project, and AD is seconded to the HEA for one day a week to work on internationalisation.  The Subject Centre is hosting a TNP3-D workshop on 29 June, at which ADL has been invited to speak.
Action: ADL to confirm participation with Marie Weaver
Action: ADL to send request to Employers Advisory Group for an employer representative for the round table discussion 

Both Southampton (not Subject Centre) and CILT hope to be involved in MOLAN - Wolfgang Mackiewicz’s project proposal for a successor to ENLU.  CILT is partnered in a bid for a CLIL network involving David Marsh, which is being coordinated by REDU in Finland.  CILT is also involved in a Grundtvig European Language Portfolio network.
The revised languages benchmark statement will give more prominence to intercultural communication and the INCA Project (ELP in intercultural communication) may tie in with LANQUA.  Mike Byram’s Autobiography of Intercultural Encounters will be published soon.  It was agreed that it would be a good idea to run an event on intercultural competence. 
3) Planning for 2007/8 including partnership agreement
It was agreed to keep the contract ‘broad brush’ and tinker with it as little as possible in order leave room for discussion.  The following clauses were discussed:

· HE resources collection is probably now less important from the Subject Centre’s perspective and DN has now moved out of the Library.  There is no need for the depth of detail in this paragraph.  
· Workshops.  It was agreed that next year’s three workshops would focus on engaging with employers (giving academics advice/tools to improve engagement with employers) and 14-19 transition:
· event for Routes into Languages regional consortia partners
· event for Routes into Languages national consortia partners
· open event on employers and the curriculum
The Subject Centre would also like a 30-minute slot at a future Employers Advisory Group meeting to talk about graduate skills in Languages and Area Studies.
Action: ADL will take this to next meeting of group on 26 September 

· Publications – CILT currently publishes three HE bulletins a year and is currently testing e-zines.  AD suggested producing web-based bulletins on workshop themes, e.g. engaging with employers and 14-19 transition, to include case studies. ADL advised against a publication for employers.  
· Supporting New Academic Staff - the Subject Centre will be developing online modules through the Subject Centre network. CILT have made contact with the Education Subject Centre in order to ensure they are aware of developments in this area. 
Action: PD to change clause to: CILT will continue to work with the SC on supporting new academic staff    

· Research - ADL has new a job title: Director of Policy, Research and Information.  Reviving the Advisory Group for Research is now firmly back on the agenda and ADL will organise a brainstorming meeting involving the Subject Centre.  MK plans to develop a Subject Centre think tank on research involving CILT and Southampton colleagues.  The research paragraph will remain unchanged in the new contract.  

· Budget - include inflationary increase.

4) Update on Subject Centre activity

ADL and DN were invited to highlight particular areas of interest in the Subject Centre report April 2007:
· LLAS News Blog This is not a blog in the traditional sense of the word – John Canning posts news items and invites comment.  AD has some ideas for developing it into an academic/student blog.  The student essay competition entries contained some interested comments - this could be developed by inviting students to comment on their lives.  VW suggested involving the Ulster CETL.
· Ab initio language teaching and pedagogical research  ADL will draw these to Ann Swarbrick’s attention. 

· Transition This will inform the planned workshop.  The English Subject Centre has also published a report on transition which would be useful for Sarah Cartwright and the 14-19 team.  It would be useful to develop a tool kit that schools could use in preparation for university.  There may be some Aim Higher funding for this.  

· Activity in Scotland, Wales and Northern Ireland ADL attended the CILT UK seminar in Cardiff last week, where Subject Centre involvement in the various CILTs was discussed.  

5) Update on CILT activity

CILT’s update on key activities report is just a snapshot of CILT activity.  ADL highlighted a few activities not covered elsewhere during the meeting:
· Gateways to Languages The Graduate Apprenticeship Framework forum is working really well.  Southampton may be able to provide students for piloting/testing.      
· Initial teacher training – this is a big chunk of CILT’s work
· Adult education – CILT will continue to have modest presence in this area
· 14-19 – initial impact in terms of take-up and diversification of languages is promising
· Foundation degrees – there has been no real interest in this but CILT is looking at it again
· Vocational languages resources bank – CILT will look at other sources of funding
· Sector qualifications strategy for languages – this is now up in the air following the announcement of DfES cuts
· Primary – the Primary Languages Show was completely sold out and primary language training is hitting its milestones after initial technical glitches
· Regional skills partnerships will remain crucial at regional level 

· ELAN project – ADL circulated a report on the effects on the European economy of shortages of foreign language skills in enterprise. ADL will pass on draft copy of the report making the UK case when it is published. 

Action: PD to ask Becky Jennings to add link to report from Subject Centre website

· Mandarin report – a draft is circulating at CILT before it goes out for publication
· European awards for languages – the CILT server was down at the weekend and some bids may have been lost.  The Subject Centre will include the following notice in tomorrow’s e-bulletin: If people submitted an application for the European awards 27-30 April please could they resubmit in case it has disappeared.  The deadline has past but CILT will accept resubmissions.

Action: PD to ask Sue Nash to include this in the ebulletin
6) Date of next meeting

This will take place in the autumn term 2007.
Action: Jane Copeland to canvass dates

7) Any other business

No items were taken under AOB.
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